

Council Special Report No. 92 January 2022

The COVID-19 Pandemic and China's Global Health Leadership

Yanzhong Huang

# COUNCIL on FOREIGN RELATIONS

Council Special Report No.92 January 2022

# The COVID-19 Pandemic and China's Global Health Leadership

Yanzhong Huang

The Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) is an independent, nonpartisan membership organization, think tank, and publisher dedicated to being a resource for its members, government officials, business executives, journalists, educators and students, civic and religious leaders, and other interested citizens in order to help them better understand the world and the foreign policy choices facing the United States and other countries. Founded in 1921, CFR carries out its mission by maintaining a diverse membership, with special programs to promote interest and develop expertise in the next generation of foreign policy leaders; convening meetings at its headquarters in New York and in Washington, DC, and other cities where senior government officials, members of Congress, global leaders, and prominent thinkers come together with Council members to discuss and debate major international issues; supporting a Studies Program that fosters independent research, enabling CFR scholars to produce articles, reports, and books and hold roundtables that analyze foreign policy issues and make concrete policy recommendations; publishing Foreign Affairs, the preeminent journal on international affairs and U.S. foreign policy; sponsoring Independent Task Forces that produce reports with both findings and policy prescriptions on the most important foreign policy topics; and providing up-to-date information and analysis about world events and American foreign policy on its website, CFR.org.

#### The Council on Foreign Relations takes no institutional positions on policy issues and has no affiliation with the U.S. government. All views expressed in its publications and on its website are the sole responsibility of the author or authors.

Council Special Reports (CSRs) are policy briefs, produced to provide a rapid response to a developing crisis or contribute to the public's understanding of current policy dilemmas. CSRs are written by individual authors—who may be CFR fellows or acknowledged experts from outside the institution—in consultation with an advisory committee, and are intended to take sixty days from inception to publication. The committee serves as a sounding board and provides feedback on a draft report. It usually meets twice—once before a draft is written and once again when there is a draft for review; however, advisory committee members, unlike Task Force members, are not asked to sign off on the report or to otherwise endorse it. Once published, CSRs are posted on CFR.org.

For further information about CFR or this Special Report, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065, or call the Communications office at 212.434.9888. Visit our website, CFR.org.

Copyright © 2022 by the Council on Foreign Relations®, Inc.

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America.

This report may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations.

To submit a letter in response to a Council Special Report for publication on our website, CFR.org, you may send an email to publications@cfr.org. Alternatively, letters may be mailed to us at: Publications Department, Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065. Letters should include the writer's name, postal address, and daytime phone number. Letters may be edited for length and clarity, and may be published online. Please do not send attachments. All letters become the property of the Council on Foreign Relations and will not be returned. We regret that, owing to the volume of correspondence, we cannot respond to every letter.

This report is printed on paper that is FSC ® Chain-of-Custody Certified by a printer who is certified by BM TRADA North America Inc.

This report is made possible by the generous support of the Henry Luce Foundation.

# CONTENTS

- v Foreword
- ix Acknowledgments
- 1 Introduction
- 3 China's Global Ambitions Meet COVID-19
- 11 An Assessment of China's Efforts to Claim Leadership in Pandemic Response
- 19 Recommendations
- 26 Conclusion
- 28 Endnotes
- 40 About the Author
- 41 Advisory Committee

# FOREWORD

The Chinese word for "crisis" is often depicted (some expert linguists would say incorrectly) by outsiders as signifying both danger and opportunity. Accurate or not in terms of translation, the insight holds, in that crises almost always carry elements of risk but also potential gains for those involved. What is more, crises can entail enhanced risks and gains depending upon the stakes, how the issues are handled, and the outcome.

The emergence of COVID-19 and what has transpired over these past two years surely qualify as a crisis. As of January 2022, there have been over 5.5 million documented deaths and over 330 million cases of the virus worldwide—numbers which, in all likelihood, vastly underestimate the actual toll. It is a true crisis for the world, for individual countries and governments, for states and city authorities, for public health systems, and for businesses, schools, families, and individuals. Not surprisingly, it is true for China, where the virus first emerged.

As Senior Fellow for Global Health Yanzhong Huang details in this Council Special Report, after initially mishandling the outbreak in Wuhan and suppressing information about a contagious virus circulating, China quickly rebounded, reducing the risk to itself by mandating measures that had the effect of reducing transmission and, as a result, allowing for the resumption of economic activity. Within months of its first case, China employed a variety of surveillance techniques and instruments and a zero-tolerance policy to track and stop the spread of the virus. China then seemingly transitioned to reap the opportunity inherent in the crisis by producing and exporting large amounts of personal protective equipment, ventilators, and other medical supplies and eventually vaccines. It also partnered with developing economies to boost their vaccine manufacturing capacity, using such mask and vaccine diplomacy to extend its influence and soft power in the hopes of staking a stronger claim for global leadership. The image of a successful China and the superiority of its model gained ballast from contrasting images of a struggling United States and Europe, which were slow to respond to the crisis.

Over time, though, realities and perceptions have moved increasingly against China. The government badly hurt itself by refusing to cooperate with legitimate inquiries into the origins of the virus in Wuhan in late 2019 and punishing Australia when it called for an independent investigation. China's stonewalling has, in effect, increased the credibility of the hypothesis that the virus escaped from the Wuhan Institute of Virology rather than appearing spontaneously because of animal-to-human transmission. China's recurring lockdowns of tens of millions of citizens are repressive by definition and undermine prospects for economic revival, two features that do little to increase the appeal of China's example. The fact that the principal Chinese vaccine has a relatively poor track record in combating the omicron variant further undoes any luster COVID-19 brought to China. All this stands in stark contrast to the far more effective vaccines produced by U.S.based companies, higher levels of U.S. vaccine donations, and successful examples of pandemic management in the West (although not in the United States) and in Asia that did not depend on massive, prolonged, and repeated lockdowns.

Looking ahead, the question remains whether China's zerotolerance approach to pandemic management can succeed. Omicron, which has already pierced through China's layers of protection and spread in multiple cities, as well as future variants, will pose serious tests. Even if China's approach becomes unworkable in the face of a rapidly evolving virus, Xi Jinping could find it difficult to completely abandon the zero-tolerance policy, given the extent to which he has tied the Chinese Communist Party's political legitimacy to its ability to keep COVID-19 out. And to the extent this is as well a contest of relative performance in the eyes of the world, what will also matter is how the United States deals with persistent domestic vaccine resistance, the ability to produce an adequate number of easy-to-use accurate tests, and how well it manages to open schools and businesses without serious new outbreaks of COVID-19.

It is important to view all this not just in national and competitive terms but also in a global perspective. COVID-19 will not be the last incident of infectious disease at the global level, and omicron will not be the last of the variants to COVID-19. The question is whether the United States and China along with others can ensure that the world will be better prepared than it has been or is for such eventualities. Huang offers recommendations for how the Joe Biden administration should go about this. He argues that the United States should pursue a strategy that strategically counters Chinese influence while recognizing and utilizing Beijing's role in global health governance. As Huang argues, this effort will require strengthening the World Health Organization, introducing supplementary international machinery not under the sway of China or any other government, and increasing the capacity to produce and distribute much larger amounts of critical equipment and vaccines with little delay. As he details, this will also require cooperating with China where it serves U.S. interests, including in the realms of disease surveillance and response capacity–building, supply-chain resiliency and security, travel resumption and safety, and biosafety and biosecurity.

Huang's report offers a good starting place to guide the Biden administration on how and when to cooperate with Beijing to advance global health security. But China's behavior to date makes it difficult and then some to be optimistic about prospects for meeting these goals. To return to the notion of crisis raised at the outset, it has been said in another context that a crisis is a terrible thing to waste. Alas, we are well on our way to doing just that when it comes to curtailing this pandemic or preparing for the next one.

### **Richard Haass**

*President* Council on Foreign Relations January 2022

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I am grateful to Susan Thornton and the members of the advisory committee for their time and insight. I appreciate the comments on the draft report from Tom Bollyky, Lu Borio, Mary Brown Bullock, Liz Economy, Andrew Erickson, Daniel Gilmer, Bonnie Glazer, Miles Kahler, Joan Kaufman, Scott Kennedy, Aynne Kokas, Jimmy Kolker, Cheng Li, Steve Morrison, Andy Nathan, and Jennifer Nuzzo. Although the views expressed in this report are my own, their expertise and experience in China or global health not only helped me take a more focused and balanced approach to examining China's global health leadership but also strengthened the policy recommendations. I also thank Xiaoyu Pu for suggesting additional literature to assess China's vaccine diplomacy. David P. Fidler deserves a special mention for carefully reading the first two drafts of the report and providing detailed feedback. I thank Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) President Richard Haass for his review and incisive comments, Senior Vice President and Director of Studies James M. Lindsay for his insightful and detailed feedback, Vice President Shannon O'Neil for her thoughtful comments and suggestions, Editorial Director Patricia Dorff and the CFR Publications team for their editorial contributions, and Lucy Best and Samantha Kiernan for their research and logistical support. Lastly, I thank the Henry Luce Foundation for its generous financial support for this project.

### Yanzhong Huang

# INTRODUCTION

When COVID-19 was wreaking havoc in China in early 2020, few anticipated that the virus would create an opportunity for Beijing to advance its global leadership ambitions. The government's initial mishandling of the outbreak undermined China's image as a responsible power and threatened the implementation of its signature foreign policy project, the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). The virus's rapid global spread, the disruption of global supply chains, and the deterioration of Beijing's relationship with the West further obstructed China's efforts to claim global leadership.

But if the initial stages of the emergency were "a brutal political stress test," China seemed to have passed by April 2020.<sup>1</sup> It broke the domestic transmission chain within eleven weeks and has since maintained extremely low infection levels. As the first country to experience the pandemic, China was also one of the first to begin social and economic recovery. Its relative success early in the pandemic contrasted sharply with the general failure of the United States and many other liberal democracies, for whom battling COVID-19 became a much more divisive and deadlier process.

China's comparative success in addressing the virus emboldened Beijing to reassert its global leadership agenda, which aims to establish China's centrality in the international system and over global governance institutions such as the United Nations.<sup>2</sup> However, prior to the pandemic China did not exhibit notable leadership in global health.<sup>3</sup> Despite its expanded engagement in global health over the past three decades, its contribution to global health remained limited and constrained by domestic public health challenges and institutional shortfalls. For instance, prior to 2020, China contributed only 1.5 percent of the total budget of the World Health Organization (WHO), compared to 16 percent from the United States.<sup>4</sup>

Although the pandemic caught Beijing off guard and was not part of its global leadership agenda, Beijing has sought to transform the obstacle into an opportunity. China's current pandemic narrative clearly demonstrates its ambition to be a global health leader. In promoting the "China solution" to the pandemic, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) aims to present its authoritarian model as a viable alternative to liberal democracy.5 Beijing has also kicked off initiatives to portray itself as an international leader in providing critical medical supplies and equipment. In mid-March 2020, it began its "mask diplomacy" campaign, providing face masks and other personal protective equipment (PPE) to countries hit by the pandemic. Soon after, Beijing launched "vaccine diplomacy" in earnest, promising to send vaccines to low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) once shots became available.6 Such attempts to project soft power and expand international influence (and garner goodwill) were accompanied by aggressive tactics to shape the global health agenda in China's favor.

Beijing's pursuit of global health leadership has helped improve its soft power and geopolitical standing and shape the agenda of the WHO, which has become a cause for concern in Washington. But its efforts to expand soft power and international influence thus far have found mixed and limited success. Indeed, recent developments suggest that China's gambit to lead in global health is losing momentum, which presents an opportunity for the United States to reclaim leadership. Still, U.S.-China competition for global health leadership does not necessarily have to be zero-sum. Under the Joe Biden administration, Washington has the opportunity to pursue an effective strategy to expand soft power and reassert global health leadership, but it should avoid overreacting to Beijing's global ambitions in ways that forsake opportunities for cooperation in global health that advance the U.S. interest.

# CHINA'S GLOBAL AMBITIONS MEET COVID-19

Only months before the COVID-19 outbreak in Wuhan, Gao Fu, director-general of the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention (or China CDC), touted the effectiveness of China's online disease surveillance system. "I will know within hours whether or not we have an outbreak, even in a small village," he said.<sup>7</sup> In August 2019, China performed its largest public health emergency drill since the 2002–04 severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) outbreak. The exercise targeted a fictional "X virus" imported to China by a passenger from "Country A."<sup>8</sup> No one could have been aware that a major public health crisis was looming in Wuhan.

### THE PATH TOWARD CALAMITY

Scientists are still debating exactly when and where the COVID-19 outbreak started.<sup>9</sup> According to state media, a respiratory doctor in Wuhan was the first to report suspected cases to hospital administrators. Such reports seemingly did not reach central health authorities.<sup>10</sup> Driven by concerns about the outbreak's potential harm to social and political stability, local government officials were tight-lipped about the nature and scale of the outbreak.<sup>11</sup> Frontline health-care workers, such as Ai Fen and Li Wenliang, who shared information about the disease with friends or colleagues were admonished or disciplined.<sup>12</sup> The WHO first learned about the outbreak on December 31 through a U.S.-based open-source platform for early intelligence on infectious disease outbreaks.<sup>13</sup> Chinese health authorities initially denied that the virus was contagious among human beings even though a growing number of health-care workers in Wuhan were already sick—a clear sign of human-to-human transmission.<sup>14</sup> China's national health authorities did not confirm that the virus could be transmitted between humans until January 20, 2020.

The lack of transparency, though, did not prevent Chinese scientists from quickly identifying the pathogen and sharing its genome sequence with the international scientific community. On January 5, 2020, Professor Zhang Yongzhen, a researcher at Shanghai Public Health Clinical Center, uploaded the genome to the U.S. National Center for Biotechnology Information.<sup>15</sup> On January 11, Zhang's Australian collaborator convinced him to publish the genome sequence online.<sup>16</sup> The next day, China officially shared the genome sequence with the WHO.<sup>17</sup> The genome sequence information was crucial in facilitating rapid development and rollout of COVID-19 testing kits and vaccines.

Still, governmental actors in China played a critical role in influencing international access to information about the outbreak in Wuhan. On January 3, 2020, China began officially communicating with the WHO and the United States about the outbreak.<sup>18</sup> Six days later, based on information from the Chinese government, the WHO reported the spread of a novel coronavirus that caused pneumonia of unknown origin.<sup>19</sup> On January 13, Thailand identified the first overseas novel coronavirus case, prompting Ma Xiaowei, the head of China's National Health Commission, to convene a closed-door teleconference the next day. While Ma did not rule out widespread transmission of the virus, he suggested that "the ability of human-to-human transmission [of the virus] remains to be closely monitored."20 By that time, WHO experts already suspected that the virus was passed or could be passed from human to human. Concerned about deviating from the Chinese government's messaging and thereby compromising its cooperation with China, however, the WHO continued to tweet that there was no evidence of human-to-human transmission.21

Although the initial information blackout misinformed and misled the public and policymakers, Wuhan officials took no effective measures to halt the virus's spread, and residents were barely warned about the outbreak. On January 18, forty thousand families gathered at a Lunar New Year banquet to share home-cooked food.<sup>22</sup> The mayor of Wuhan, Zhou Xianwang, acknowledged on January 27 that the government failed to communicate effectively with the public about the outbreak, but he also blamed the delay on the regulatory requirements to seek the central government's approval before any such disclosures could be made.<sup>23</sup>

The pandemic's outcome would likely have been different if China had been transparent from the get-go. One study suggests that the total case count in China could have been cut by 86 percent if the government had deployed decisive containment measures two weeks earlier.24 Also, if China had been forthcoming about the human-to-human transmission of the virus, public- and private-sector reactions in other countries could have been different. But any country that is the first to be hit by such a novel coronavirus outbreak could initially stumble badly. Detecting and containing COVID-19 is particularly challenging because infected persons can transmit the virus before onset of symptoms. Moreover, more transparency and better communication would not necessarily have prompted other countries to respond more effectively. Bureaucratic inertia and attempts to downplay the crisis occurred in several countries, including the United States, Brazil, India, and the United Kingdom. Compared to its initial handling of the SARS outbreak, Beijing's COVID-19 response was a significant improvement; China decisively moved to control the 2019 novel coronavirus just twenty-five days after the first alarm sounded but took more than three months to act on SARS.25 Still, had officials enacted decisive and effective measures earlier in Wuhan, the outbreak could perhaps have remained a more localized epidemic.

But things unfolded differently. By January 23, five million people had left Wuhan, some of whom traveled overseas.<sup>26</sup> The first U.S. COVID-19 case was officially confirmed on January 21, 2020. In the subsequent month, U.S. public health agencies confirmed fourteen COVID-19 cases, all traceable to travel from China.<sup>27</sup> Beijing's failure to nip the virus in the bud nurtured the perception of China as a weak link in the global health security chain. Before long, China's actions in the initial stage of the outbreak faced international criticism, casting doubt on the country's approach to pandemic control and its commitment to international cooperation.

### CHINA'S COMPARATIVE SUCCESS IN PANDEMIC CONTROL

On January 22, 2020, President Xi Jinping ordered a lockdown of Wuhan.<sup>28</sup> The government's policy flip and the ensuing public panic soon caused a legitimacy crisis for the CCP. Even the regime's defenders found it difficult to justify the government's response in the crisis's initial stage. China watchers began to muse about whether the bungled government response could catalyze into China's "Chernobyl moment," opening doors to political reform or even regime collapse.<sup>29</sup> The supply-chain disruptions associated with the outbreak also hampered Beijing's implementation of the BRI, leading to a potential loss of faith in "Chinese-style connectivity."<sup>30</sup>

But before long, Beijing started to turn the tide. Over the span of only a few days in January and February, China completed the construction of enough hospitals and facilities to admit all those infected as well as those who had come into close contact with the sick.<sup>31</sup> The outbreak led to nationwide activation of the "grid management" system, under which paid or volunteer "grid controllers" monitor and report on the households in their assigned areas.<sup>32</sup> The introduction of an extensive array of surveillance techniques and instruments, including artificial intelligence, big data, and QR codes, to actively track and stop the spread of the virus strengthened the system.<sup>33</sup> Largely due to this neo-Orwellian approach, newly confirmed cases began to fall dramatically in mid-February.<sup>34</sup>

By early April, China had emerged as an early victor in the war against the virus, with officials lifting the eleven-week lockdown in Wuhan on April 8.<sup>35</sup> To maintain the "hard-won achievements of epidemic control," the government initiated a zero-tolerance approach, under which the detection of even one domestic COVID-19 case triggered mass testing, aggressive contact tracing and quarantines, and lockdown of neighborhoods and cities to reset local cases to zero.<sup>36</sup> Again, the government demonstrated robust capacity in responding to sporadic outbreaks across the country. Between April 2020 and December 2021, the reported daily new cases in China rarely exceeded one hundred. Beginning in December 2020, China kicked off a mass vaccination program. By December 10, 2021, China claimed it had administered more than 2.59 billion doses, with 83 percent of its population fully vaccinated.<sup>37</sup>

#### BEIJING'S REBRANDING CAMPAIGN

China's comparative success in pandemic control therefore provided a perfect opportunity for the country to rebrand itself as an exemplary leader in the global fight against the pandemic. Since March 2020, China has sought to reshape its COVID-19 narrative. The *New York Times* analyzed tweets from state media and Chinese diplomats and identified three themes in this rebranding campaign: spinning an optimistic view of the fight against the virus, including running reports of foreigners praising China's response; highlighting China's role as a partner and selfless leader contributing to the global public good; and disputing the origins of COVID-19, including promoting theories that the virus originated in the United States.<sup>38</sup>

Beijing's rebranding campaign features efforts to feed global media more positive narratives regarding China and COVID-19.<sup>39</sup> According to one study, which examined upward of 1.3 million English statements from more than 365,000 different news articles published on nearly 1,600 domains from more than 100 countries, coverage of China by Chinese sources was much more positive than coverage by sources from other countries.<sup>40</sup> China's new narrative promotes its response to the outbreak as a model for the rest of the world. It claims that China's success and Western countries' failure in combating the pandemic attest to the China model's superiority. In a January 2021 speech, Xi said, "Judging from how this pandemic is being handled by different leaderships and [political] systems . . . [we can] clearly see who has done better."<sup>41</sup>

Eager to market China's success, Chinese officials and nationalistic intellectuals have encouraged other countries to adopt Beijing's COVID-19 playbook, including using draconian lockdown measures and traditional Chinese medicine in their pandemic response.<sup>42</sup> The foreign ministry urged Chinese doctors and public health officials to "share China's good practice and experience" with their international counterparts.<sup>43</sup>

Being one of the first countries to emerge from the crisis and a leading producer of PPE also enabled China to claim leadership in providing medical supplies to countries struggling under the weight of the pandemic.<sup>44</sup> Before the pandemic, China was already the primary supplier of respirators and PPE, exporting more than the rest of the world combined, and by February its mask production increased twelvefold.<sup>45</sup> In mid-March 2020, China began to ship face masks, ventilators, and other medical supplies overseas. In 2020, China supplied 43 percent of global imports of PPE, compared with 21 percent in 2019.<sup>46</sup> In the words of China's Minister of Foreign Affairs Wang Yi, China "took the lead in building a global anti-epidemic defense."<sup>47</sup>

In the meantime, China became a frontrunner in the global race to develop a COVID-19 vaccine. In May 2020, speaking at the World Health Assembly, President Xi promised to make Chinese vaccines a "global public good" once they became available.<sup>48</sup> By mid-March 2021, China had already produced about one-third of the world's vaccine doses. As of January 3, 2022, Beijing had sold or donated nearly 1.8 billion doses to 115 countries.<sup>49</sup>

In contrast to "vaccine nationalism" in the West, China's vaccine diplomacy promises to mitigate the global disparities in vaccine access and establish China's image as a responsible and reliable great power, especially in LMICs.<sup>50</sup> Chinese state and social media frame the uptake of Beijing's vaccines as a clear sign of China's global leadership. A widely circulated social media post on the Chinese messaging app Tencent QQ claims that "Chinese vaccines are taking over the whole world."<sup>51</sup>

Beijing not only uses its provision of vaccines and medical supplies to expand soft power and boost its tarnished image during the pandemic, but its mask diplomacy and vaccine diplomacy also aim at building and cementing economic and geopolitical gains. Health-related development assistance has long offered Chinese pharmaceutical companies a low-cost way to expand their market share in the developing world. The huge global demand for COVID-19 vaccines, the massive surge of cases in India in the spring of 2021, and "vaccine nationalism" in wealthy nations have allowed Beijing to break into a market that Indian and Western pharmaceutical firms have long dominated. In addition to shipping its vaccines overseas, China has partnered with developing economies to boost their vaccine manufacturing capacity.<sup>52</sup> But the opportunities for Beijing to advance its interests do not begin and end with vaccine or PPE access.

China's health diplomacy during the pandemic has also sought to revitalize the BRI. The BRI is China's flagship geopolitical project aimed at "extending its sphere of influence, fostering new norms of international economic cooperation, and promoting a new world order."53 Southeast Asia, the preferred region for the construction of the "21st Century Maritime Silk Road," is also a priority of China's vaccine diplomacy. By October 2020, that region alone claimed 44 percent of the total doses of vaccines China committed worldwide.54 Of the top ten countries receiving Chinese vaccines, four (Indonesia, Myanmar, the Philippines, and Vietnam) are in Southeast Asia.55 As of mid-October 2021, 91 percent of countries receiving vaccines from China were BRI participants.56 Other geopolitical factors also matter in China's vaccine diplomacy. China reportedly took advantage of its status as a main vaccine provider to pressure Guatemala, Honduras, and Paraguay, three countries that maintain diplomatic ties with Taiwan, to switch diplomatic recognition.57

Beijing's emergence as an early winner also encouraged its efforts to reshape the global health agenda, including disputing whether China was the origin point of COVID-19. Until the end of February 2020, China seemed to tacitly acknowledge being the country of origin of the outbreak.<sup>58</sup> Only in early March did Zhao Lijian, a foreign ministry spokesperson, begin to contend the outbreak was never proven to have originated in China. At that time, China was close to stabilizing its disease situation while the United States was beginning to see its case numbers surge. The contrasting trajectories of the virus's spread made China's claim to global leadership in pandemic control more convincing. But the official narrative would be neither complete nor coherent so long as China was still perceived as the origin of the outbreak. After all, such a perception was intertwined with the government's initial mishandling of the outbreak. Furthermore, if China were widely perceived to be the pandemic's starting point, it would not gain much credit for controlling COVID-19 more quickly than other countries. Not surprisingly, the fight over the pandemic's origins became an important component of China's rebranding campaign, which grew more contentious as top U.S. diplomats and President Donald Trump increasingly linked the virus to China.

The political stakes over the origins inquiry grew even higher in April 2020, when calls were growing in the West to hold China accountable for the outbreak. Late that month, Australia became the first country to call publicly for an investigation into the pandemic's origin. The Trump administration, pivoting away from its early endorsement of Beijing's handling of the outbreak, also began to throw official support behind the theory that the virus originated from the Wuhan Institute of Virology. Because the theory implies China was at fault for the pandemic, Beijing resisted requests for an international probe, calling it "political manipulation and interference in the international collaboration."59 In order to discourage Canberra from pushing for an international investigation, Beijing threatened to boycott Australian goods and warned that the China-Australia relationship could be damaged "beyond repair."60 Amid mounting international pressure, however, Beijing quietly changed its position and began to support instead a global scientific plan to trace the origin of the virus.

Concurrently, the Trump administration's move to halt funding to the WHO and later to terminate the U.S. relationship with the organization also handed Beijing a great opportunity to influence the international health body. After Trump's initial announcement that the United States would suspend WHO funding, China pledged \$30 million for the WHO's coronavirus effort.<sup>61</sup> China also used Trump's decision to quit the WHO to delegitimize U.S. involvement in WHO-related activities, including investigating COVID-19's origins. On July 10, 2020, in response to Secretary of State Mike Pompeo's request that WHO scientists have unfettered access in China, China's foreign ministry spokesperson said that the United States was not qualified to comment on Chinese-WHO cooperation because it had announced its intention to quit the WHO.<sup>62</sup>

As the WHO investigation loomed, China began to ramp up its narrative about COVID-19's origins. Minister Wang Yi became the highest-ranking official to question the theory that COVID-19 first originated in China, saying that "more and more research suggests that the pandemic was likely to have been caused by separate outbreaks in multiple places in the world."63 Since May 2021, when the theory that COVID-19 started with a lab leak in Wuhan gained more credence in the United States as a legitimate hypothesis explaining the pandemic's origin, China has doubled down on a campaign to portray a U.S. military lab as the origin of the pandemic. In July, the state-affiliated Global Times invited Chinese citizens to sign an open letter calling for a WHO investigation into Fort Detrick. By August 6, it claimed that more than twenty-five million Chinese netizens had signed the letter.<sup>64</sup> In early August, China's CGTN Think Tank released results from its global survey on the pandemic, claiming that 83.1 percent of respondents support a WHO-led origins investigation in the United States.65

# AN ASSESSMENT OF CHINA'S EFFORTS TO CLAIM LEADERSHIP IN PANDEMIC RESPONSE

China's rebranding campaign highlights three major themes in its efforts to assert leadership in pandemic response. First, Beijing aims to use its comparative success in curbing COVID-19 to boost its image and expand soft power. Second, it hopes to cement economic and geopolitical ties with those receiving Chinese medical supplies. Third, it seeks to shape the WHO agenda in its favor, especially over the investigation of pandemic origins. An assessment of their effectiveness sheds light on strategies the United States should adopt in the future.

### INTERNATIONAL IMAGE MANAGEMENT

China's efforts to project soft power and strengthen its international image have been met with mixed success. A major source of soft power—the ability to attract and co-opt, rather than coerce—is the attractiveness of a country's domestic institutions and policies.<sup>66</sup> In this regard, China's initial mishandling of the outbreak undermined its international reputation. Beijing's charm offensive, however, appeared to mitigate this reputational hit. According to a survey of fifty-four journalist unions from fifty different countries and territories conducted between December 2020 and January 2021, 56 percent of the COVID-19 outbreak, compared to 24 percent that said coverage had become more negative.<sup>67</sup>

Survey data also supports the claim that China's pandemic response has won positive evaluations, even in the developed world. According to the Pew Global Attitudes Survey conducted in summer 2020, a median of only 31 percent of respondents across fourteen Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) nations said China had done a good job addressing the pandemic.<sup>68</sup> In spring 2021, however, those who had positive evaluations of China's pandemic response increased to 49 percent, compared with a median of 37 percent who rated the U.S. response positively.<sup>69</sup> In addition, China's contribution of medical supplies overseas during the pandemic helped improve its international image. A research report released by International Federation of Journalists in May 2021 suggests that countries that received China's COVID-19 vaccines were more likely to support the narrative on China's speedy response against COVID-19 and less likely to support the Western narrative attributing the virus's global spread to China's initial mishandling of the outbreak.<sup>70</sup>

China's progress in improving its international image nevertheless varies across regions. According to an AidData study of 1.3 million statements mentioning China and COVID-19 from 109 countries in 2020, media tone about China and the pandemic is most positive in Africa, followed by Asia (excluding China), but is most negative in the Americas, Europe, and Oceania.71 The relatively positive evaluations of Beijing's pandemic response apparently have failed to reverse the overall decline of its soft power in the developed world, which could be attributed to a confluence of factors including Beijing's heavy-handed approach to Hong Kong and Xinjiang and the confrontational rhetoric of Chinese diplomats (often referred to as "wolf worrier diplomacy").72 According to the Pew Research Center, unfavorable views of China rose significantly in 2020 and were still near historical highs in most of the advanced economies surveyed in 2021.73 Even in the developing world, China's success cannot be taken for granted. A survey of 2,850 Latin Americans in May 2020, for example, found that Chinese doses failed to have any significant effect in shaping public opinion toward China in the region between May 2020 and May 2021.74

Since the summer of 2021, with the spread of the more contagious delta variant, international reverence for Beijing's zero-tolerance approach has decreased. Delta's infectiousness increased the barriers to and socioeconomic costs of maintaining zero infections, challenging Beijing with significant diminishing returns.<sup>75</sup> In the meantime, other followers of zero-tolerance approaches—such as Australia, New Zealand, and Singapore—abandoned the quest for zero, leaving China the world's last "zero-COVID" holdout.<sup>76</sup> Having tied the strategy to a global ideological competition, Beijing responded to the global shift toward "living with the virus" by doubling down on its campaign against COVID-19. In late December 2021, the government imposed a full

lockdown on the city of Xi'an, a northwestern city of thirteen million people, to halt the worst COVID-19 outbreak since the initial spread in Wuhan. Local government officials' clumsy and heavy-handed measures pushed Xi'an residents to their limits.<sup>77</sup> Accounts of people running out of food or being denied access to emergency medical care were widely reported in international media, further undermining the appeal of Beijing's pandemic response model.

The arrival of the omicron variant only makes China's success look more fleeting. Since only a small percentage of people in China were ever infected with previous strains of COVID-19-in part because of the prior success of the zero-tolerance strategy-few have immunity from natural infection. This, in conjunction with the ineffectiveness of China's vaccines to prevent omicron infections, means that most Chinese lack the necessary neutralizing antibodies against the omicron variant. The highly transmissible omicron variant is therefore poised to quickly become the dominant strain in China. At the time of writing, China is facing a particularly heightened risk of an explosion of omicron cases as thousands of foreign athletes, trainers, and support staff gather in Beijing and the neighboring Hebei province for the Winter Olympics in February and March.78 While the omicron variant appears to cause milder illness than delta, China's zero-COVID strategy does not differentiate between the severity of cases; it is only concerned about the number of infections. As the pandemic becomes endemic and people learn to live with the virus in other countries, the immunity gap between China and the outside world will expand. Against this backdrop, continuation of the zero-COVID strategy will be extremely costly and highly dangerous: a small omicron outbreak in China could quickly develop into multiple larger outbreaks across the country, sending shock waves through society and the economy and intensifying the disruption of global supply chains and inflation pressures worldwide. Because of these concerns, a recent Eurasia Group report named the potential failure of China's zero-COVID strategy as the number one global risk of 2022.79

# CEMENTING ECONOMIC AND GEOPOLITICAL TIES

China's COVID-19 diplomacy also enables it to advance foreign policy objectives in economic and geopolitical spheres. Evidence suggests, however, that China is not yet a true leader in providing global public goods. Granted, against the background of "vaccine nationalism" in the West and India's need to grapple with the devastating outbreak in spring 2021, China's provision of critical medical supplies overseas helped bolster economic and geopolitical ties with recipient countries. According to Airfinity, a science information and analytics company, Chinese vaccines had dominated in much of Asia and South America through the start of July 2021.<sup>80</sup> In Indonesia, Sinovac alone accounted for about 85 percent of all vaccine supplies in the country.<sup>81</sup> The company's sales surged to \$11 billion in the first half of 2021, more than 160 times what they were a year earlier.<sup>82</sup>

What comes with the shipment of the medical products is not just business advantage but geopolitical leverage. Immediately before or after receiving Chinese doses, many nations reaffirmed their support for Beijing's positions on Hong Kong, Taiwan, Tibet, and Xinjiang.<sup>83</sup> Although Beijing has insisted it is not using vaccines for political ends, this support is sometimes the result of quid pro quo diplomacy. For example, two weeks after Brazil's communication minister asked for vaccines during his meeting with Huawei executives, Brazil made a policy U-turn and allowed the Chinese telecommunication giant to participate in its 5G auction. President Jair Bolsonaro and his foreign minister also halted criticism of China, and millions of Chinese vaccines arrived soon after.<sup>84</sup> In December 2021, China's vaccine diplomacy scored another major success in Nicaragua, which cut diplomatic ties with Taiwan and four days later welcomed the first tranche of one million donated vaccines from China.<sup>85</sup>

Although China's COVID-19 diplomacy is extracting some policy wins, whether the effect is sustainable or how it could be translated into expanded geopolitical influence remains unclear. Despite calls for prioritizing BRI countries in providing Chinese vaccines, as of late November 2021 roughly one-quarter (37) of the 144 BRI countries had not received vaccines from China.<sup>86</sup> According to a recent study by the Center for Strategic and International Studies, Beijing did not make significant inroads in forging new political and strategic relationships during the pandemic. Rather, the effect of China's COVID-19 diplomacy was most significant in countries where China already had strong geopolitical influence before the onset of the pandemic, that is, sub-Saharan Africa, Eastern Europe, and middle-income countries along China's periphery.<sup>87</sup>

Many countries that receive Chinese vaccines have sought to diversify their vaccine supply and reduce their dependence on Chinese vaccines. By mid-October 2021, only four countries (Chad, China, Equatorial Guinea, and Gabon) relied exclusively on Chinese vaccines.<sup>88</sup> Moreover, recipient countries seem to be keenly aware that vaccines could come at the price of influence down the line. Rather than allowing China's vaccine diplomacy to compromise its stance on the South China Sea territorial dispute, Indonesia sought to diversify its vaccine supplies and has reiterated its commitment to a peaceful, lawful approach to solve the dispute.<sup>89</sup> In July 2021, the Philippines, which initially relied on Chinese vaccines in combating the pandemic, ended efforts to terminate the U.S.-Philippines Visiting Forces Agreement, an important instrument in U.S. efforts to challenge China in the disputed South China Sea. President Rodrigo Duterte claimed that U.S. vaccine donations convinced him to change his stance.90 As a matter of fact, in Southeast Asia-which Beijing prioritized in its vaccine diplomacy-China was ranked first in terms of providing COVID-19-related assistance, yet those policy elites who see China as the most influential political and strategic power dropped from 52 percent to 49 percent during 2020-21.91 Of course, in the absence of China's COVID-19 diplomacy, its influence could have fallen further, but the numbers show the limits of China's mask and vaccine diplomacy efforts.

Evidence does not support Beijing as a leader in the provision of global public goods, either. By definition, a public good should be non-rivalrous and non-excludable. In practicing mask and vaccine diplomacy, only a portion of what Beijing shipped overseas was considered grant assistance (i.e., donations). Donations accounted for less than 1 percent of China's PPE exports.<sup>92</sup> As of January 10, 2021, about 9 percent of China's vaccines committed overseas—147 million doses—were for grant assistance.<sup>93</sup> Even for its traditional allies, the quantities of vaccines that China donates tend to be small. Though China has promised to ultimately donate 600 million doses to Africa, it has so far gifted just 38 million jabs—an amount that is insufficient to cover even 1 percent of the continent's population with a two-dose regimen.<sup>94</sup> Most of the Chinese vaccines sent overseas are commercial supplies, which are in some cases more expensive than Western ones.<sup>95</sup>

The lower efficacy rate of Chinese-made vaccines and the lack of transparency about the clinical trials results led other countries to question the effectiveness of Chinese-made vaccines. Beginning in summer 2021, outbreaks of the delta variant in countries that used Chinese jabs in their mass vaccination campaigns raised further doubts about Chinese vaccines. By June 2021, Bahrain and the United Arab Emirates had already offered Pfizer-BioNTech vaccines to those who got Chinese doses.<sup>96</sup> They were soon followed by countries in Southeast Asia, where Cambodia, Indonesia, Malaysia, and Thailand all shifted their inoculation strategies to recommend or require alternative jabs

(AstraZeneca and Pfizer-BioNTech) to those who initially received Chinese vaccines.<sup>97</sup> In Sinovac-dependent Latin America, Chile and Uruguay rolled out Pfizer-BioNTech boosters in August for anyone who had received two doses of Sinovac, while Brazil rolled out third doses to its elderly population, which had primarily received Sinovac, to combat delta.<sup>98</sup> Citing inadequate efficacy data, Singapore excluded Sinovac's vaccine from its count of total vaccinations against COVID-19.<sup>99</sup> In October, the World Health Organization's Strategic Advisory Group of Experts even recommended all countries provide third doses to anyone aged sixty or older who received Sinovac or Sinopharm.<sup>100</sup>

The omicron variant could create even greater problems for countries dependent on Chinese doses, as initial studies indicate Sinopharm and Sinovac offer significantly decreased protection against the new strain even compared to the delta variant.101 A study conducted by researchers at Yale University suggests that recipients of Sinovac's vaccine may need two additional booster shots to achieve sufficient protection levels against omicron.<sup>102</sup> While these efficacy concerns may prompt some recipient countries to reconsider Chinese vaccines, it is too early to predict a global rejection of Chinese vaccines. First, all existing vaccines, including the widely acclaimed mRNA vaccines, have seen their efficacy rates drop in preventing infections from the omicron variant. Second, there is still no conclusive data suggesting Chinese inactivated vaccines are ineffective at preventing severe illness associated with the new variants.<sup>103</sup> Finally, the rush in Western countries to get boosters into the arms of their populations is likely to, once again, constrain their ability to deliver on global vaccine promises or expand the share of Western vaccines in low- and middle-income countries. This delay could give China time to develop and market its own mRNA or protein-based vaccines that may induce greater antibody response against the omicron variant when given as booster shots.<sup>104</sup>

### RESHAPING THE NARRATIVE ON THE ORIGINS OF THE PANDEMIC

China's influence over the WHO agenda was most apparent in the beginning of the pandemic. In exchange for China's compliance with the International Health Regulations (IHR), the international law that governs global infectious disease governance, the WHO not only repeated China's rhetoric on the nature of the virus's spread but also refrained from criticizing Beijing for its poor response during the early stage of the outbreak. Under pressure from Beijing, the WHO also delayed its decision to announce the public health emergency of international concern (PHEIC) by one week, even though many global health experts believed the criteria for announcing a PHEIC had been met earlier.<sup>105</sup> Despite its frustration over China's failure to provide complete information, the international health agency praised the country for "setting a new standard for outbreak control."<sup>106</sup> Later, as part of the separate WHO Independent Panel for Pandemic Preparedness and Response, Zhong Nanshan, the public face of China's pandemic response, conceded he played a crucial role in convincing other panel members to revise the panel's report to make it less critical of China's response in the initial stage of the outbreak.<sup>107</sup>

Later on, China also used its influence to shape the WHO narrative on the pandemic. Though China was unable to prevent the World Health Assembly from adopting a landmark resolution on May 19, 2020, to kick off phase one of the pandemic origin probe, China delayed the WHO's access to Wuhan until January 2021 and gained a clear upper hand in the negotiation with the WHO on the terms and timing of the investigation. After spending four weeks in the country, including two weeks under quarantine, the WHO team announced preliminary findings that were the most authoritative support China had received for its origin narrative. They supported the natural zoonotic spillover theory, legitimized the claim that the novel coronavirus could have reached China through imported frozen food, and dismissed the theory that the virus had escaped from a laboratory.<sup>108</sup> As it turned out, the conclusion of the WHO-China joint study in the spring of 2021 not only allowed Beijing to claim a public relations victory but also constrained the WHO's ability to access China and conduct a second-phase origin probe.

But Beijing's efforts to reshape the narrative on the origins of the pandemic also confirm the limits of its leverage over the WHO. The way the findings of the WHO-China joint study were reached and communicated ultimately convinced some scientists and critics of the Chinese government that the investigation was neither independent nor complete. Shocked by the announcement in February that a lab leak was "extremely unlikely" and not worth investigating, WHO Director-General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus pushed back by saying that "all hypotheses"—including the lab leak theory—were still open for further probe.<sup>109</sup> Later, he also suggested that his research team's conclusion could have been too hasty, given the limited access it had to Chinese facilities.<sup>110</sup> Beginning in May, as a result of the persistence of a group of scientists and the emergence of new information,

the lab leak theory gained wider acceptance as an entirely legitimate hypothesis.<sup>111</sup> In mid-July, in a rare departure from the WHO's typical deference to China, Director-General Tedros outlined the terms of the inquiry's next phase and asked China "to be transparent, open and cooperate, especially on the information, raw data that we asked for at the early days of the pandemic."<sup>112</sup> In an August statement about the next stages of the investigation into the origins of the pandemic, the WHO called out China when asking countries for cooperation in sharing raw data from the earliest cases and granting permission for the retesting of pre-pandemic blood samples. China immediately rejected the suggestions for new lines of investigation, saying the WHO-China joint report had already drawn internationally recognized conclusions and recommendations, and that a renewed probe was politically motivated. The soured relationship between China and the WHO suggests that Beijing's overplaying in the origins probe has backfired.

# RECOMMENDATIONS

In characterizing the Biden administration's China policy, Secretary of State Antony Blinken claimed: "Our relationship with China will be competitive when it should be, collaborative when it can be, adversarial when it must be."<sup>113</sup> To the extent that China's aggressive attempts to seek leadership in global health undermine global governance and U.S. international standing, the United States should work with like-minded countries to respond swiftly and smartly to reassert its role and strategic interests. To cope with China's leadership ambitions, the Biden administration should consider the following steps.

# TAKE A MORE STRATEGIC APPROACH IN MATCHING CHINA'S COVID-19 DIPLOMACY

Because China has portrayed itself as a leading provider of global public goods during the pandemic, U.S. accusations that China attaches political strings to vaccine shipments do not help project the United States' soft power. For countries without timely and adequate access to Western vaccines, Chinese vaccines are often the only pragmatic option. Concerns about U.S. companies' sluggish vaccine deliveries, for example, partially explain why most Southeast Asian countries refused to openly criticize China, whose vaccine deliveries are considered more reliable.<sup>114</sup> U.S. efforts to roll out booster vaccines in coping with the omicron variant are likely to further constrain the global vaccine supply and potentially deepen a sense of injustice in the developing world.<sup>115</sup>

A more immediate and effective approach for the United States to reclaim global health leadership would be to scale up its ability to vaccinate the world. This can be done between the United States and the target country through vaccine donations, technology transfers, and logistical assistance. However, the most productive approach would entail tapping into the comparative advantages of U.S. allies and partners to increase vaccine supply as fast as possible. The Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (or Quad) alliance's promise to deliver one billion vaccine doses to much of Asia "with Indian manufacturing, U.S. technology, Japanese and American financing and Australian logistics" should serve as a launch pad for the United States to expand global vaccination outreach.<sup>116</sup>

Now that India has restarted vaccine exports, the time has come to revitalize and expand the Quad alliance to accelerate vaccine production and distribution. The growing interest in using AstraZeneca and mRNA vaccines as booster shots in countries that relied on Chinese vaccines provides a perfect opportunity for this multilateral approach.

In addition to leading efforts to provide global public goods, the United States should take a more strategic approach to ensure that it gains significant soft power and other influence through its health diplomacy. This means not only prioritizing strategically important countries when sending needed vaccines and essential medical supplies, but also linking the level and publicity of U.S. global health commitment more to Chinese health diplomacy. For example, China's vaccine aid to Africa should inform the Biden administration of what kind of and how many vaccines to send to the continent, and how the administration should publicize it. In part because it has thus far lacked such an approach, the United States has not benefited much from its status as a global health leader in the past.<sup>17</sup>

A new approach is imperative now that Beijing is strategically using the provision of critical medical supplies for geopolitical and economic gains. The United States should prioritize vaccine diplomacy with strategically important countries, especially those hit particularly hard by the pandemic. Compared with other countries, those nations are more likely to become the target of Beijing's health diplomacy and, without proactive measures by Washington, defer to Beijing's political preferences when it demands a quid pro quo for badly needed vaccines. The rapid spread of the omicron variant worldwide may put the United States in a better position to promote, or encourage like-minded countries to promote, the superiority of Western vaccines over Chinese ones in mitigating the threat of the new variant. U.S. messaging will likely be strengthened by two new developments: the U.S. Army's development of a vaccine effective against all coronavirus variants and the authorization for use in India of a U.S.-developed COVID-19 vaccine that is safe, effective, and affordable in lower-income countries.118

Provided U.S. interests are at stake, the United States should work unilaterally or with its allies to offer vaccines to the countries in question,

similar to what it did for Paraguay and the Philippines.<sup>119</sup> It can achieve that prioritization even through COVAX, a global multilateral initiative aimed at equitable access to COVID-19 vaccines, as the United States can and has earmarked where its vaccine donations go. In addition, the United States should calculate the style and substance of its vaccine diplomacy carefully, including timing of the official announcement on the offer and the amount of vaccine committed, taking possible Chinese reaction into account. Failure to do so—as when China upstaged Vice President Kamala Harris's pledge to donate one million vaccine doses to Vietnam in August 2021 with a larger pledge of its own—could hand China an opportunity to outcompete U.S. donations and undercut U.S. soft power gains.<sup>120</sup>

### WORK WITH LIKE-MINDED COUNTRIES TO RESPOND TO CHINA'S ADVANCES IN THE WHO

China's influence over the WHO's agenda and narratives about the COVID-19 pandemic has raised concerns about the effectiveness of WHO leadership in coordinating global response to future disease outbreaks. In reply, Washington should leverage its status as the largest contributor to the WHO to make participation in WHO processes a defining feature of its global health leadership.<sup>121</sup> It should form a bloc with U.S. allies and partners to give the WHO more authority vis-à-vis member states in publishing disease-related information and dispatching experts to conduct in-country investigations of outbreaks. This would require the United States to coordinate a majority of WHO member states to push for negotiating a pandemic treaty or revising the IHR so that the WHO is less subject to member states' political influence when declaring or assessing a PHEIC. To strengthen global infectious disease surveillance and health intelligence, the United States should also support the creation of a special WHO fund to protect and reward whistleblowers who report any imminent global health risks.

In addition, the United States should work with its allies and partners to support the WHO's second-phase plan to investigate the pandemic's origins, which is vital to future pandemic preparedness and response. The issue is particularly urgent, as the window is rapidly closing on the biological feasibility of conducting the probe. The United States and like-minded nations could form a bloc to push for an independent, WHO-led investigation. Unlike the WHO-China joint study in January, this multilateralist approach should ensure the WHO is in the driver's seat when conducting investigations and drawing conclusions. To break the current deadlock over the next phase of investigation in China, Washington should also consider negotiating a deal with Beijing for reciprocal lab visits—like the one reached between U.S. and Soviet leaders in 1990.<sup>122</sup> Investing diplomatic resources in this effort promises to produce benefits that exceed the opportunity costs. On one hand, understanding the origin of COVID-19 matters for preparing for future pandemics because the risk of similar outbreaks in the future remains high.<sup>123</sup> As shown at the G7 leaders' summit in June 2021, the COVID-19 origins probe represents one of the areas that can generate consensus among the United States and its allies, making coordination relatively easy. On the other hand, Beijing has responded positively to mounting international pressure by, for instance, not objecting to the resolution of the World Health Assembly mandating the origins probe in May 2020. When the U.S.-led bloc is sufficiently large, the fear of angering China will be significantly reduced.

### MAP A STRATEGY THAT COUNTERS BEIJING'S DISINFORMATION CAMPAIGNS

The spread of false or inaccurate information during a pandemic undercuts the effectiveness of public health interventions. Chinese state and social media's exaggeration of the U.S. failure in pandemic response to highlight the effectiveness of China's zero-COVID strategy, for instance, only hinders efforts to exit from the strategy, which is becoming increasingly unsustainable. When peddled by governmental actors, disinformation also sows seeds of distrust between nations and hinders badly needed international cooperation. To limit the damage or spread of disinformation, the Biden administration should work closely with civil society groups, scholars, investigative journalists, international organizations, and like-minded countries to raise awareness, identify fake news and threat actors, and negate possible harm.

Rather than adopt an ostrich policy, Washington should not hesitate to use reputable media sources to present credible information to a global audience in countering Beijing's disinformation campaigns. Given that sometimes the messenger is as important as the message itself, the United States should encourage the WHO or friendly countries such as Switzerland to lead on this messaging. The potential payoff of such proactive action was proven in August 2021, when the Swiss government denied the existence of a Swiss scientist whom Chinese state media quoted as accusing the United States of politicizing the COVID-19 origins investigation. After Switzerland's public denial, the state-run media quietly erased the articles, and Chinese social media began to mock the disinformation attempt.<sup>124</sup> Since Chinese people are also victims of such disinformation attempts, the United States should continue to support social forces that promote transparency and good governance in China, including scientists, dissidents, underground churches, and liberal-minded intellectuals and opinion leaders. It should also consider supporting U.S. universities offering programs that teach students from China the importance of independent thinking and tolerance of diverse beliefs and views.

# COLLABORATE WITH CHINA WHEN IT SERVES U.S. INTERESTS

Though China's quest for leadership generates incentives and pressures for Washington to compete with Beijing, Washington should avoid overreacting to Beijing's influence or allowing U.S.-China competition to paralyze efforts to address important global challenges. Despite China's relative success in battling COVID-19, there is no indication that the so-called China model constitutes a viable alternative to liberal democracy.<sup>125</sup> Even in areas where China had a first-mover advantage (such as providing PPE and other medical supplies), its COVID-19 diplomacy has not been a geopolitical game changer. An alarmist approach fails to consider the bigger picture.

Furthermore, breaking COVID-19's global transmission chain and improving future global health security requires U.S. leadership-yet Washington cannot effectively assume that mantle without cooperation from its allies, partners, and even competitors. The Biden administration is grappling with a shifting domestic and international reality that makes reasserting U.S. global health leadership more difficult than ever. As Council on Foreign Relations President Richard Haass has noted, the United States' efforts to reaffirm its role on the world stage are occurring at a time "when U.S. influence in the world is much diminished ... and when the lion's share of the administration's efforts will have to go toward putting our domestic house in order."126 Whether or not the United States likes it, the pandemic has highlighted China's central role in health, development, and security. Rising tensions between Washington and Beijing and the suspension of most official mechanisms for bilateral dialogue have only further diminished U.S. influence over vital health security issues, from

investigation of the pandemic's origins to global, equitable access to COVID-19 vaccines.

Concerning pandemic preparedness and response, Washington and Beijing can and should cooperate on a wide range of issues, including disease surveillance and response capacity–building, development and distribution of vaccines and therapeutics, supply-chain resiliency and security, travel resumption and safety, and biosafety and biosecurity. These efforts include, but are not limited to

- signing a new U.S.-China memorandum of understanding on public health cooperation to resurrect the U.S.-China health accord, which ran continuously from 1979 until 2018;
- collaborating on the mass production and speedy distribution of vaccines, booster shots, and therapeutics to reduce the vaccination gap between high-income and low-income countries;
- holding talks to negotiate working agreements on sample sharing and surveillance on animals in China;
- establishing a special U.S.-China bilateral committee to stabilize supplies of PPE, active pharmaceutical ingredients, and raw materials;
- promoting military-to-military exchange in biodefense and transparency in possible gain-of-function research;
- facilitating multilateral dialogue in the International Civil Aviation Organization on coordinating exit and entry requirements during public health emergencies; and
- coordinating positions on negotiating a pandemic framework convention or revising the IHR within the WHO.

In doing so, the United States will need to draw a distinction between cooperation to promote common interests and coordination to avoid worst-case outcomes. The former calls for a more cautious approach, especially when cooperation can have distributional consequences that make cheating a major concern (e.g., the joint development and distribution of vaccines and other medical products). Political and security considerations, however, should not obstruct the latter, which demands only common sense and communication to achieve optimal outcomes for both sides. Reasoning along this line, Washington should take the initiative to work with Beijing in coordinating international travel restriction measures during the pandemic and developing norms to prevent the abuse or misuse of biotechnology, especially dual use research of concern (i.e., research that could potentially pose a threat to public health and safety).

That said, even in areas that face higher substantive and political hurdles, Washington can help shape the environment for future cooperation by investing in reassurance and confidence-building measures. This global health détente could start with noncontroversial topics such as developing international norms to regulate the trade of wild animals. Given the sensitivity of discussing biosecurity and biosafety issues, the two sides could rely more on nonstate actors (for example, the Gates Foundation) and nonmilitary actors (such as the United States Agency for International Development [USAID] and the China International Development Cooperation Agency) in the initial stages of cooperation. The Biden administration should also be open to Chinese global health initiatives that are conducive to pandemic governance and health security, such as China's proposal for a global vaccine cooperation action initiative. Building upon the memorandum of understanding signed by the U.S. and China CDCs in November 2016, the two countries could also jointly support disease surveillance and response capacity-building in the developing world. Those efforts can expand upon the Build Back Better World initiative (United States) and the Health Silk Road initiative (China). In certain areas such as health system strengthening in Africa, Washington can recognize Beijing's leadership-provided Beijing abides by international rules and norms and that Washington can avoid making concessions on U.S. interests.

## CONCLUSION

The COVID-19 pandemic unfolded when China was not a global health leader on par with the United States. Although China initially mishandled the outbreak, the crisis soon delivered opportunities for Beijing to promote the effectiveness of its pandemic response and its deployment of critically needed medical supplies overseas. Beijing's rapid containment of COVID-19 at home, coupled with the U.S. failure to mount a speedy and effective pandemic response, abetted its pursuit of its global ambitions.

Still, China's efforts to seek global health leadership remain opportunistic, and its mask diplomacy and vaccine diplomacy have thus far achieved mixed and limited success. Those challenges are especially pronounced now that highly transmissible variants are challenging China's draconian pandemic response and casting doubt on the efficacy rates of Chinese vaccines. China's vulnerability in maneuvering for global health leadership during the COVID-19 pandemic presents the United States an opportunity to reassert its global leadership.

In coping with China's global ambitions, the Biden administration should develop a balanced and forward-looking strategy that strategically counters Chinese influence while recognizing Beijing's proper role in global health governance and the importance of U.S.-China cooperation. This new approach does not preclude competition with Beijing, nor does it require Washington to sacrifice its national interests to accommodate Beijing's global ambitions. The Biden administration should stand firm and dispel Chinese influence and disinformation campaigns when they threaten U.S. core values and interests.

Nevertheless, in doing so Washington should avoid imitating Beijing's nondemocratic methods or overreacting to its influence in ways that undercut U.S. advantages. Washington should better its understanding of what Beijing hopes to achieve, recognizing the CCP's adroitness in pursuing its global health leadership agenda. It should carefully collaborate with Beijing in select areas of common interest, such as strengthening global health security, and be open to Chinese initiatives that are conducive to pandemic governance and global health security.

## **ENDNOTES**

- Yanzhong Huang, "Xi Jinping Won the Coronavirus Crisis," *Foreign Affairs*, April 13, 2020, http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2020-04-13/xi-jinping-won-coronavirus -crisis; and Francis Fukuyama, "The Pandemic and Political Order," *Foreign Affairs*, July 9, 2020, http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2020-06-09/pandemic-and -political-order.
- Reuters Staff, "Xi Says China Must Lead Way in Reform of Global Governance," Reuters, June 23, 2018, http://reuters.com/article/us-china-diplomacy/xi-says-china -must-lead-way-in-reform-of-global-governance-idUSKBN1JJ0GT; Elizabeth Economy, *The World According to China* (New York: Polity, 2022).
- 3. Yanzhong Huang, "Engaging Global Health Governance: The Experience of China and India," in *Routledge Handbook of China-India Relations*, ed. Kanti Bajpai, Selina Ho, and Manjari Chatterjee Miller (London: Routledge, 2020), 578–94.
- Yanzhong Huang, "Trump's Decision to Pull U.S. Out of WHO Will Boost China's Influence," Washington Post, June 23, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/politics /2020/06/23/trumps-decision-pull-us-out-who-will-boost-chinas-influence.
- Richard McGregor, "China's Deep State: The Communist Party and the Coronavirus," Lowy Institute, July 23, 2020, http://lowyinstitute.org/publications/china-s-deep -state-communist-party-and-coronavirus.
- Ivana Karásková and Veronika Blablová, "The Logic of China's Vaccine Diplomacy," *Diplomat*, March 24, 2021, http://thediplomat.com/2021/03/the-logic-of-chinas -vaccine-diplomacy; and Rizwan Ali, "The Sagacity of China's Vaccine Diplomacy," *Modern Diplomacy*, May 20, 2021, http://moderndiplomacy.eu/2021/05/20/the -sagacity-of-chinas-vaccine-diplomacy.
- Frontline, Season 2021, episode 9, "China's COVID Secrets," directed by Jane McMullen, aired February 2, 2021, on PBS, http://pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/film /chinas-covid-secrets.
- "[新京报]后SARS时代,上演最大规模应急演练 [(Beijing News) Performed the Largest Scale Emergency Drill in the Post-SARS Era]," Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention, August 5, 2019, http:// chinacdc.cn/mtbd\_8067/201908 /t20190805\_204455.html.

- WHO-Convened Global Study of Origins of SARS-CoV-2: China Part, World Health Organization, March 30, 2021, updated April 6, 2021, http://who.int/publications/i /item/who-convened-global-study-of-origins-of-sars-cov-2-china-part.
- 10. "高福接受专访回应疫情初期情况为何未上报中疾 [Gao Fu Accepts an Interview to Respond to Why the Initial Epidemic Situation Was Not Reported],"家园新闻 [Home News], March 18, 2021, http://iask.ca/news/world/2021/03/595921.html.
- Natsuko Imai et al., "Report 1: Estimating the Potential Total Number of Novel Coronavirus Cases in Wuhan City, China," Imperial College London COVID-19 Response Team, January 17, 2020, http://imperial.ac.uk/media/imperial-college /medicine/sph/ide/gida-fellowships/Imperial-College-COVID19-epidemicsize-17-01-2020.pdf.
- Lily Kuo, "Coronavirus: Wuhan Doctor Speaks Out Against Authorities," *Guardian*, March 11, 2020, http://theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/11/coronavirus-wuhan -doctor-ai-fen-speaks-out-against-authorities.
- Council on Foreign Relations, Improving Pandemic Preparedness: Lessons From COVID-19 (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2020), http://cfr.org/report/pandemic -preparedness-lessons-COVID-19/pdf/TFR\_Pandemic\_Preparedness.pdf.
- "In China, Health Care Workers Are Dying of Coronavirus—and Exhaustion," Advisory Board, February 27, 2020, http://advisory.com/en/daily-briefing/2020/02/27 /coronavirus-workers.
- Charlie Campbell, "Exclusive: The Chinese Scientist Who Sequenced the First COVID-19 Genome Speaks Out About the Controversies Surrounding His Work," *Time*, August 24, 2020, http://time.com/5882918/zhang-yongzhen-interview-china -coronavirus-genome.
- 16. Campbell, "The Chinese Scientist Who Sequenced the First COVID-19 Genome."
- 17. "与国际社会分享新冠病毒信息 中国当时这样做 [Sharing Information About the Novel Coronavirus: China Did So]," Xinhua, January 24, 2021, http://xinhuanet.com /world/2021-01/24/c\_1127018591.htm.

- "2020年3月31日外交部发言人华春莹主持例行记者会 [Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Briefing on March 31, 2020]," Consulate General of the People's Republic of China in Chicago, March 31, 2020, http:// chinaconsulatechicago.org/chn/fyrth/t1764266.htm.
- "WHO Statement Regarding Cluster of Pneumonia Cases in Wuhan, China," World Health Organization, January 9, 2020, http://who.int/china/news/detail/09-01-2020 -who-statement-regarding-cluster-of-pneumonia-cases-in-wuhan-china.
- 20. Yanzhong Huang, "China's Public Health Response to the COVID-19 Outbreak," *China Leadership Monitor*, June 1, 2020, http://prcleader.org/huang; http://www.nhc .gov.cn/xcs/fkdt/202002/e5e8a132ef8b42d484e6df53d4d110c1.shtml.
- 21. World Health Organization (@WHO), "Preliminary investigations conducted by the Chinese authorities have found no clear evidence of human-to-human transmission of the novel #coronavirus (2019-nCoV) identified in #Wuhan, #China," Twitter, January 14, 2020, http://twitter.com/who/status/1217043229427761152; and Julian Borger, "Caught in a Superpower Struggle: The Inside Story of the WHO's Response to Coronavirus," *Guardian*, April 18, 2020, http://theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/18/caught -in-a-superpower-struggle-the-inside-story-of-the-whos-response-to-coronavirus.
- 22. James Kynge, Sun Yu, and Tom Hancock, "Coronavirus: The Cost of China's Public Health Cover-Up," *Financial Times*, February 6, 2020, http://ft.com/content/fa83463a -4737-11ea-aeb3-955839e06441.
- 23. Reuters Staff, "UPDATE 1-Mayor of China's Wuhan Draws Online Ire for '80 out of 100' Interview," Reuters, January 27, 2020, http://reuters.com/article/china-health -wuhan-mayor/update-1-mayor-of-chinas-wuhan-draws-online-ire-for-80-out-of-100 -interview-idUSL4N29W185.
- 24. Shengjie Lai et al., "Effect of Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions for Containing the COVID-19 Outbreak in China," *Nature*, May 4, 2020, http://nature.com/articles/s41586-020-2293-x.
- 25. Yanzhong Huang, "The SARS Epidemic and Its Aftermath in China: A Political Perspective," in *Learning From SARS: Preparing for the Next Disease Outbreak: Workshop Summary*, ed. Stacey Knobler et al. (Washington, DC: National Academies Press, 2004), http://ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK92479; and Chris Buckley, David D. Kirkpatrick, Amy Qin, and Javier C. Hernández, "Twenty-Five Days That Changed the World: How COVID-19 Slipped China's Grasp," *New York Times*, December 30, 2020, updated August 3, 2021, http://nytimes.com/2020/12/30/world/asia/china -coronavirus.html.
- 26. Ashley Collman, "5 Million People Left Wuhan Before China Quarantined the City to Contain the Coronavirus Outbreak," *Business Insider*, January 27, 2020, http:// businessinsider.com/5-million-left-wuhan-before-coronavirus-quarantine-2020-1.
- History.com Editors, "First Confirmed Case of COVID-19 Found in U.S.," History, January 19, 2021, updated February 22, 2021, http://history.com/this-day-in-history /first-confirmed-case-of-coronavirus-found-in-us-washington-state.
- 28. Dan Robitzski, "China Quarantines Entire City Where Mystery Virus Outbreak Began," *Neoscope*, January 22, 2020, http://futurism.com/neoscope/wuhan-china-quarantine.

- 29. Jamil Anderlini, "Xi Jinping Faces China's Chernobyl Moment," *Financial Times*, February 10, 2020, http://ft.com/content/6f7fdbae-4b3b-11ea-95a0-43d18ec715f5.
- 30. Daniel Russel, "The Coronavirus Will Not Be Fatal for China's Belt and Road Initiative but It Will Strike a Heavy Blow," South China Morning Post, March 19, 2020, http://scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3075624/coronavirus-will-not-be-fatal -chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-it.
- 31. Huang, "China's Public Health Response to the COVID-19 Outbreak."
- 32. Alex Jingwei He, Yuda Shi, and Hongdou Liu, "Crisis Governance, Chinese Style: Distinctive Features of China's Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic," *Policy Design and Practice* 3, no. 3 (2020), http://tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/25741292.2020 .1799911.
- "To Curb COVID-19, China Is Using Its High-Tech Surveillance Tools," *Economist*, February 27, 2020, http://economist.com/china/2020/02/29/to-curb-covid-19-china -is-using-its-high-tech-surveillance-tools.
- Jonathan Cheng and Steven Russollilo, "New Cases Drop in China as Virus Spreads Globally," Wall Street Journal, February 25, 2020, http://wsj.com/articles/drop-in-new -coronavirus-cases-in-china-offers-hope-that-its-outbreak-is-ebbing-11582636045.
- 35. Sam McNeil, "China's Virus Pandemic Epicenter Wuhan Ends 76-Day Lockdown," Associated Press, April 7, 2020, http://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-health-ap -top-news-international-news-pandemics-3208bf54425d02c41c2d1d3911428c62.
- 36. "习近平: 坚持常态化精准防控和局部应急处置有机结合,决不能让来之不易的疫情防控成果前功尽弃 [Xi Jinping: Adhere to the Organic Combination of Normalized Precision Prevention and Control and Local Emergency Response, Do Not Let the Hard-Won Achievements of Epidemic Prevention and Control Be Abandoned]," Xinhua, September 8, 2020, http://xinhuanet.com/politics/2020-09/08/c\_1126466732.htm.
- Xinhua, "Over 1.16 Billion Chinese Fully Vaccinated Against COVID-19," China Daily, December 11, 2021, http://chinadaily.com.cn/a/202112/11/ WS61b4577fa310cdd39bc7ac4a.html.
- Muyi Xiao et al., "How China Is Reshaping the Coronavirus Narrative," New York Times, March 18, 2020, http://nytimes.com/video/world/asia/100000007024807 /china-coronavirus-propaganda.html.
- Louisa Lim, Julia Bergin, and Johan Lidberg, *The COVID-19 Story: Unmasking China's Global Strategy* (Brussels: International Federation of Journalists, 2021), http://ifj.org /media-centre/news/detail/category/press-releases/article/china-the-covid-19-story -unmasking-chinas-global-strategy.html.
- 40. Stefan Müller, Samuel Brazys, and Alexander Dukalskis, "Discourse Wars and 'Mask Diplomacy': China's Global Image Management in Times of Crisis," AidData Working Paper 109, June 8, 2021, http://aiddata.org/publications/discourse-wars-and -mask-diplomacy-chinas-global-image-management-in-times-of-crisis.
- William Zheng, "Xi Jinping Says China Is 'Invincible,' Regardless of Challenges Ahead," South China Morning Post, May 6, 2021, http://scmp.com/news/china/politics/article /3132383/xi-jinping-says-china-invincible-regardless-challenges-ahead.

- 42. Javier C. Hernández, "China Spins Coronavirus Crisis, Hailing Itself as a Global Leader," *New York Times*, February 28, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/02/28/world /asia/china-coronavirus-response-propaganda.html; and "陈文玲:疫情给全球治理 带来了什么经验教训? [Chen Wenling: What Lessons Has the Pandemic Offered on Global Governance?]," Center for China and Globalization, March 31, 2020, http:// ccg.org.cn/archives/1616.
- 43. Brad Lendon, "Coronavirus May Be Giving Beijing an Opening in the South China Sea," CNN, April 7, 2020, http://cnn.com/2020/04/07/asia/coronavirus-china-us -military-south-china-sea-intl-hnk/index.html.
- 44. Hu Yinglian, "China's Vaccines Are Global Public Good," *China Daily*, April 28, 2021, http://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202104/28/WS60889a0ba31024ad0babad4d.html.
- 45. Keith Bradsher, "China Dominates Medical Supplies, in This Outbreak and the Next," *New York Times*, July 5, 2020, http://nytimes.com/2020/07/05/business/china-medical -supplies.html.
- 46. "Is China's COVID-19 Diplomacy Succeeding?" *China Power Project*, September 30, 2021, http://chinapower.csis.org/china-covid-medical-vaccine-diplomacy.
- David Stanway, "China Doubles Down on COVID Narrative as WHO Investigation Looms," Reuters, January 5, 2021, http://reuters.com/article/health-coronavirus-china -who-int/china-doubles-down-on-covid-narrative-as-who-investigation-looms -idUSKBN29A0LX; and Lydia Khalil, "Digital Authoritarianism, China and COVID," Lowy Institute, November 2, 2020, http://lowyinstitute.org/publications/digital -authoritarianism-china-and-covid.
- Sarah Wheaton, "Chinese Vaccine Would Be 'Global Public Good,' Xi Says," *Politico*, May 18, 2020, http://politico.com/news/2020/05/18/chinese-vaccine-would-be -global-public-good-xi-says-265039.
- "China COVID-19 Vaccine Tracker," Bridge Consulting, accessed January 6, 2022, http://bridgebeijing.com/our-publications/our-publications-1/china-covid-19 -vaccines-tracker; Samantha Kiernan, Serena Tohme, and Gayeong Song, "Billions Promised, Millions Delivered," Think Global Health, December 17, 2021, updated December 2, 2021, http://www.thinkglobalhealth.org/article/billions-committed -millions-delivered.
- James Borton, "Western Vaccine Nationalism Is Opening the Door for China to Lead the Global Recovery," South China Morning Post, May 18, 2021, http://scmp.com /comment/opinion/article/3133763/western-vaccine-nationalism-opening-door -china-lead-global-recovery.
- "中国新冠疫苗横扫世界 [Chinese COVID-19 Vaccines Sweep the World]," 腾讯网 [Tencent QQ], 2021, accessed January 6, 2022, http://new.qq.com/ omn/20210218/20210218A0CMVY00.html.
- 52. Vladimir Shopov, "Serbia Turns Multi-Vector Foreign Policy Into Development Model...With China's Help," *China Observers*, April 7, 2021, http://chinaobservers.eu /serbia-turns-multi-vector-foreign-policy-into-development-model-with-chinas-help.
- Zhexin Zhang, "The Belt and Road Initiative: China's New Geopolitical Strategy?," Working Paper (Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politk, 2018), http://swp-berlin .org/publications/products/projekt\_papiere/Zhang\_BCAS\_2018\_BRI\_China\_7.pdf.

- Yanzhong Huang, "Vaccine Diplomacy Is Paying Off for China," Foreign Affairs, March 11, 2021, http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2021-03-11/vaccine-diplomacy -paying-china.
- 55. "China COVID-19 Vaccine Tracker."
- 56. "China COVID-19 Vaccine Tracker"; "已同中国签订共建'一带一路'合作文件的国家一览 [List of Countries That Have Signed a Joint Cooperation Agreement With China on the 'Belt and Road Initiative']," Belt and Road Portal, accessed August 15, 2021, http://yidaiyilu.gov.cn/info/iList.jsp?cat\_id=10037; Kiernan, Tohme, and Song, "Billions Committed, Millions Delivered"; author's calculations.
- 57. Oliver Stuenkel, "Vaccine Diplomacy Boosts China's Standing in Latin America," *Foreign Policy*, June 11, 2021, http://foreignpolicy.com/2021/06/11/vaccine -diplomacy-boosts-china-in-latin-america; Keoni Everington, "China Sends 200,000 COVID Vaccines 4 Days After Nicaragua Dumps Taiwan," *Taiwan News*, December 14, 2021, http://taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/4375334.
- Yanzhong Huang, "How the Origins of COVID-19 Became Politicized," Think Global Health, August 14, 2020, http://thinkglobalhealth.org/article/how-origins-covid-19 -became-politicized.
- 59. Gerry Shih, "China Pledges Additional \$30 Million Funding for World Health Organization," Washington Post, April 23, 2020, http://washingtonpost.com/world /asia\_pacific/china-pledges-additional-30-million-funding-for-world-health -organization/2020/04/23/24f9b680-8539-11ea-81a3-9690c9881111\_story.html.
- Paul Karp and Helen Davidson, "China Bristles at Australia's Call for Investigation Into Coronavirus Origin," *Guardian*, April 29, 2020, http://theguardian.com/world /2020/apr/29/australia-defends-plan-to-investigate-china-over-covid-19-outbreak-as -row-deepens.
- 61. Shih, "China Pledges Additional \$30 Million Funding for World Health Organization."
- 62. "外交部:美方没有资格对我与世卫合作指手画脚 [Foreign Ministry: The U.S. Has No Right to Point Fingers at Us for Cooperating With the WHO]," Lanzhou Guangjie Television Network, July 11, 2020, http://lztv.tv/news/folder91/2020-07-11/316590.html.
- 63. Wang Yi, "State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi Gives Interview to Xinhua News Agency and China Media Group on International Situation and China's Diplomacy in 2020," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, January 2, 2021, http://fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1844079.shtml.
- 64. Huang Peizhao et al.,"联署签名人数突破2500万!专家:中国民意不应被国际社会 忽视 [The Number of Cosignatories Has Exceeded 25 Million! Expert: Chinese Public Opinion Should Not Be Ignored by the International Community]," *Global Times*, August 7, 2021, http://world.huanqiu.com/article/44Ff7NDK11E.
- 65. "CGTN智库全球网络民意调查: 83.1%网民支持应对美国进行溯源调查 [CGTN Think Tank Global Internet Opinion Survey: 83.1% of Netizens Support Undertaking an Origins Investigation in the United States]," *China Daily*, August 2, 2021, http://china.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202108/02/WS6107ec2da3101e7ce975cc8a.html.
- 66. Joseph S. Nye Jr., *Soft Power: The Means to Success in World Politics* (New York: Public Affairs, 2004).

- 67. Lim, Bergin, and Lidberg, The COVID-19 Story.
- 68. Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, "Unfavorable Views of China Reach Historic Highs in Many Countries," Pew Research Center, October 6, 2020, http:// pewresearch.org/global/2020/10/06/unfavorable-views-of-china-reach-historic-highs -in-many-countries.
- Laura Silver, "China's International Image Remains Broadly Negative as Views of the U.S. Rebound," Pew Research Center, June 30, 2021, http://pewresearch.org/fact -tank/2021/06/30/chinas-international-image-remains-broadly-negative-as-views-of -the-u-s-rebound.
- 70. Lim, Bergin, and Lidberg, The COVID-19 Story.
- 71. Müller, Brazys, and Dukalskis, "Discourse Wars and 'Mask Diplomacy.'"
- 72. Dali L. Yang, "The COVID-19 Pandemic and the Estrangement of US-China Relations," Asian Perspectives 45, no. 1 (Winter 2021), pp. 7–31; Denny Roy, "The Collapse of Soft Power," Pacific Forum, August 14, 2020, http://pacforum.org/wp -content/uploads/2020/08/20200814\_PacNet\_47.pdf; Peter Martin, "Why China Is Alienating the World," Foreign Affairs, October 6, 2021, http://foreignaffairs.com /articles/china/2021-10-06/why-china-alienating-world.
- 73. Laura Silver, Kat Devlin, and Christine Huang, "Large Majorities Say China Does Not Respect the Personal Freedoms of Its People," Pew Research Center, June 30, 2021, http://pewresearch.org/global/2021/06/30/large-majorities-say-china-does-not -respect-the-personal-freedoms-of-its-people.
- 74. China in Latin America and the Caribbean, Before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, May 20, 2021 (statement of Francisco Urdinez, Associate Professor, Institute of Political Science, Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile), http://uscc.gov/hearings/china-latin-america-and-caribbean.
- 75. Yanzhong Huang, "China Needs a New Covid Strategy," *New York Times*, September 9, 2021, p. A18.
- 76. Vivian Wang, "Why China Is the World's Last 'Zero Covid' Holdout," New York Times, October 27, 2021, updated November 15, 2021, http://nytimes.com/2021/10/27 /world/asia/china-zero-covid-virus.html.
- 77. Jiayun Feng, "Xi'an Residents Face Shortages of Food and Critical Supplies as Lockdown Continues," *SupChina*, December 29, 2021, http://supchina.com/2021/12 /29/xian-residents-face-shortages-of-food-and-critical-supplies-as-lockdown -continues/; "Residents Pushed to the Limits in Chinese City Under Strict Lockdown," CNN, January 6, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/videos/world/2022/01/06/china-xian -lockdown-desperation-lu-stout-pkg-intl-hnk-vpx.cnn.
- 78. Pinghui Zhuang, "Omicron and the Winter Olympics—Is China's Zero-COVID Strategy Up to the Challenges?," South China Morning Post, December 27, 2021, http://scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3161088/omicron-and-winter-olympicschinas

-zero-covid-strategy.

 Ian Bremmer and Cliff Kupchan, "Risk 1: No Zero COVID," Eurasia Group, January 3, 2022, http://eurasiagroup.net/live-post/top-risks-2022-1-no-zero-covid.

- "Sinovac Is the Most Used Vaccine in the World, With 943M Doses Delivered," *Airfinity*, July 6, 2021, http://airfinity.com/insights/sinovac-is-the-most-used-vaccine -in-the-world-with-943m-doses-delivered.
- Shotaro Tani, "Delta-Hit ASEAN Turns to Vaccine 'Mixing and Matching,' Boosters," Nikkei Asia, July 20, 2021, http://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Coronavirus/COVID -vaccines/Delta-hit-ASEAN-turns-to-vaccine-mixing-and-matching-boosters.
- Agency Staff, "Sinovac's COVID-19 Vaccine Revenue Windfall May Not Be Repeated," Bloomberg, December 31, 2021, http://businesslive.co.za/bloomberg/news/2021-12 -31-sinovacs-covid-19-vaccine-revenue-windfall-may-not-be-repeated/.
- 83. Samantha Kiernan, Serena Tohme, Kailey Shanks, and Basia Rosenbaum, "The Politics of Vaccine Donation and Diplomacy," Think Global Health, March 25, 2021, updated June 4, 2021, http://thinkglobalhealth.org/article/politics-vaccine-donation -and-diplomacy.
- 84. Ernesto Londono and Leticia Casado, "Brazil Needs Vaccines, and China Is Benefiting," *New York Times*, March 16, 2021, http://nytimes.com/2021/03/16/world/brazil-needs -vaccines-and-china-is-benefiting.html.
- "Nicaragua Receives China Vaccines After Cutting Ties With Taiwan," BBC, December 13, 2021, http://bbc.com/news/world-asia-59633388.
- 86. Bo Yu, ed., "梁晓峰:应优先向受疫情影响严重的"一带一路"沿线国家提供新冠疫苗 [Liang Xiaofeng: Priority Should Be Given to Providing COVID-19 Vaccines to Belt and Road Initiative Countries That Have Been Severely Affected by the Pandemic]," Xinhua Silk Road, February 5, 2021, http://imsilkroad.com/news/p/444189.html.
- 87. "Is China's COVID-19 Diplomacy Succeeding?"
- "Source Information Country by Country," Our World in Data, accessed October 13, 2021, http://ourworldindata.org/covid-vaccinations.
- Ardhitya Eduard Yeremia and Klaus Heinrich Raditio, "Indonesia's Vaccine Cooperation With Beijing Won't Compromise Unclos Commitment in South China Sea," South China Morning Post, May 3, 2021, http://scmp.com/week-asia/opinion /article/3131811/indonesias-vaccine-cooperation-beijing-wont-compromise-unclos.
- "Duterte Restores Philippines's Key Military Agreement With U.S.," Al Jazeera, July 30, 2021, http://aljazeera.com/news/2021/7/30/duterte-fully-restores-troop-pactwith-united-states.
- Sharon Seah et al., *The State of Southeast Asia: 2021 Survey Report* (Singapore: ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute, 2021), http://iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/The -State-of-SEA-2021-v2.pdf.
- 92. "Is China's COVID-19 Diplomacy Succeeding?"
- 93. "China COVID-19 Vaccine Tracker."
- 94. Wang Yi, "China-Aided Vaccines to Africa Will Cross Mountains and Rivers and Outpace the Virus," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 1, 2021, http://fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202112/t20211201 \_10460739.html; "China COVID-19 Vaccine Tracker."

- James Paton and John Lauerman, "When Lifesaving Vaccines Become Profit Machines for Drugmakers," Bloomberg, July 6, 2021, http://bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021 -07-06/when-lifesaving-vaccines-become-profit-machines-for-drugmakers.
- 96. "(OFFICIAL) UAE, Bahrain Make Pfizer/BioNTech Shot Available to Those Who Got Sinopharm Vaccine," Reuters, June 4, 2021, http://reuters.com/world/middle -east/uae-bahrain-make-pfizerbiontech-shot-available-those-who-got-sinopharm -vaccine-2021-06-03.
- 97. Samantha Kiernan, Bayan Galal, and Thomas J. Bollyky, "Wanted: One Billion Booster Shots," Think Global Health, August 12, 2021, http://thinkglobalhealth.org /article/wanted-one-billion-booster-shots.
- 98. Chile, Ministry of Health, Subsecretary of Public Health, Division of Prevention and Control of Illness, Department of Immunizations, "Dosis de Refuerzo en la Campaña de Vacuna Contra SARS-CoV-2 en Chile [Booster Doses in the Vaccine Campaign Against SARS-CoV-2 in Chile]," August 5, 2021, http://minsal.cl/wp-content/ uploads/2021/08/Dosis-de-refuerzo-en-la-campa%C3%B1a-de-vacunaci%C3%B3ncontra-SARS-CoV-2-en-Chile.pdf; Uruguay, Ministry of Public Health, "Preguntas Frecuentes Vacunación COVID-19: Tercera Dosis [Frequent Questions COVID-19 Vaccination: Third Dose]," Ministry of Public Health, accessed August 1, 2021, http:// gub.uy/ministerio-salud-publica/comunicacion/publicaciones/preguntas-frecuentesvacunacion-covid-19/preguntas-frecuentes-13; Mauricio Savarese and Debora Alvares, "Brazil Starts Booster Shots While Many Still Await a 2nd Jab," Associated Press, September 4, 2021, http://apnews.com/article/health-caribbean-coronaviruspandemic-coronavirus-vaccine-brazil-d1de6af42dddfd9fc9c8b643d9f7153b.
- Aradhana Aravindan and Chen Lin, "Singapore Omits Sinovac Shots From COVID-19 Vaccination Tally," Reuters, July 7, 2021, http://reuters.com/world/asia-pacific /singapore-not-counting-sinovac-shots-covid-19-vaccination-tally-2021-07-07.
- 100. Strategic Advisory Group of Experts (SAGE) on Immunization, "Highlights From the Meeting of the Strategic Advisory Group of Experts (SAGE) on Immunization, 4–7 October 2021," World Health Organization, October 8, 2021, http://cdn.who.int /media/docs/default-source/immunization/sage/2021/october/sage\_oct2021 \_meetinghighlights.pdf?sfvrsn=3dcae610\_11.
- 101. Jinshan Hong, "Sinovac Provides Inadequate Shield Against Omicron in Hong Kong Study," Bloomberg, December 14, 2021, http://bloomberg.com/news/articles /2021-12-15/sinovac-shot-gives-no-shield-for-omicron-hong-kong-study-finds; Zhuang Pinghui "Omicron: 2 Doses of Sinopharm Offers Weak Protection Against New Strain, Finds Study," South China Morning Post, December 17, 2021, http://scmp .com/news/china/science/article/3159979/omicron-two-doses-sinopharm-vaccine -offers-weak-protection.
- 102. "Sinovac COVID Shot With Pfizer Booster Less Effective Against Omicron," Reuters, December 31, 2021, http://reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/sinovac -covid-19-shot-with-pfizer-booster-less-effective-against-omicron-study-2021-12-31.
- 103. "Omicron: Good Signs That Sinopharm and Sinovac Shots Fend Off Severe Illness, WHO Expert Says," South China Morning Post, January 5, 2022, http://scmp.com/news /china/science/article/3162208/omicron-good-signs-sinopharm-and-sinovac-shots -fend-severe.

- 104. Eleanor Olcott, "China Rushes to Develop an mRNA Vaccine as Doubts Grow Over Local Jabs," *Financial Times*, January 5, 2022, http://ft.com/content/5213b69e-607c -4121-8668-9f9302eb390d; "Sinopharm Protein-Based Booster Stronger Against Omicron Than Earlier Shot," Reuters, January 7, 2022, http://reuters.com/business /healthcare-pharmaceuticals/sinopharm-protein-based-booster-stronger-against -omicron-than-earlier-shot-study-2022-01-07.
- 105. Council on Foreign Relations, Improving Pandemic Preparedness.
- 106. "China Delayed Releasing Coronavirus Info, Frustrating WHO," Associated Press, June 2, 2020, http://apnews.com/article/united-nations-health-ap-top-news-virus -outbreak-public-health-3c061794970661042b18d5aeaaed9fae; Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus, "WHO Director-General's Statement on IHR Emergency Committee on Novel Coronavirus (2019-nCoV)," World Health Organization, January 30, 2020, http://who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-statement-on -ihr-emergency-committee-on-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncoV).
- 107. Tian Liang,"钟南山谈抗疫期间长时间开会影响身体:我也有难的时候,现在腿都没好 [Zhong Nanshan Discusses the Effect of Holding Long Meetings During the Anti-Epidemic Period: I Also Had a Difficult Time, and Now My Legs Are Not Good]," QQ, July 15, 2021, http://new.qq.com/rain/a/20210715A091LH00. The revised text Zhong referred to can be found at the Independent Panel for Pandemic Preparedness and Response for the WHO Executive Board, *Second Report on Progress* (World Health Organization, 2021), 17, http://theindependentpanel.org/wp-content/ uploads

/2021/01/Independent-Panel\_Second-Report-on-Progress\_Final-15-Jan-2021.pdf.

- 108. WHO-Convened Global Study of Origins of SARS-CoV-2, 9.
- 109. Reuters Staff, "WHO Says All Hypotheses Still Open in Probe Into Virus Origins," Reuters, February 12, 2021, http://reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus -china-probe/who-says-all-hypotheses-still-open-in-probe-into-virus-origins -idUSKBN2AC1UV; Adam Taylor, "How Chinese Pressure on Coronavirus Origins Probe Shocked the WHO—and Led Its Director to Push Back," *Washington Post*, August 19, 2021, http://washingtonpost.com/world/2021/08/19/covid-origins-who-pressure.
- 110. Shane Harris, Emily Rauhala, Ben Guarino, and Chris Mooney, "WHO Report Leaves Unsettled 'Lab-Leak' Theory on Origins of COVID Pandemic," *Washington Post*, March 30, 2021, http://washingtonpost.com/national-security/who-coronavirus-wuhan-lab -leak-theory/2021/03/30/30ecbd1e-915b-11eb-bb49-5cb2a95f4cec\_story.html.
- 111. Carl Zimmer, James Gorman, and Benjamin Mueller, "Scientists Don't Want to Ignore the 'Lab Leak' Theory, Despite No New Evidence," *New York Times*, May 27, 2021, updated October 21, 2021, http:// nytimes.com/2021/05/27/health/wuhan-coronavirus -lab-leak.html; Glenn Kessler, "Timeline: How the Wuhan Lab-Leak Theory Suddenly Became Credible," *Washington Post*, May 25, 2021, http://washingtonpost.com/politics /2021/05/25/timeline-how-wuhan-lab-leak-theory-suddenly-became-credible.
- 112. Frank Jordans and Maria Cheng, "WHO Chief Says It Was 'Premature' to Rule Out COVID Lab Leak," Associated Press, July 15, 2021, http://apnews.com/article/joe -biden-world-news-health-science-coronavirus-pandemic -c0c594f9060f676c0ea48c2d1c69daec.

- 113. Laura Kelly, "Blinken Calls U.S.-China Relations Biggest Challenge of Century in Major Speech," *Hill*, March 3, 2021, http://thehill.com/policy/international/541426 -blinken-calls-us-china-relations-biggest-challenge-of-century-in-major.
- 114. Sui-Lee Wee and Steven Lee Myers, "As Chinese Vaccines Stumble, U.S. Finds New Opening in Asia," *New York Times*, August 20, 2021. http://nytimes.com/2021/08/20 /business/economy/china-vaccine-us-covid-diplomacy.html.
- 115. Erin Banco, Adam Cancryn, and Sarah Owermohle, "Biden Officials Now Fear Booster Programs Will Limit Global Vaccine Supply," *Politico*, December 31, 2021, http:// politico.com/news/2021/12/31/biden-novavax-production-covid-omicron-526283.
- 116. "COVID: U.S. and Allies Promise One Billion Jabs for South East Asia," BBC, March 12, 2021, http://bbc.com/news/world-56381104.
- 117. Author phone interview with David P. Fidler, April 28, 2021.
- 118. Tara Copp, "U.S. Army Creates Single Vaccine Against All COVID and SARS Variants, Researchers Say," *Defense One*, December 21, 2021, updated December 22, 2021, http://defenseone.com/technology/2021/12/us-army-creates-single-vaccine -effective-against-all-covid-sars-variants/360089/; Joe Palca, "A Texas Team Comes Up With a COVID Vaccine That Could Be a Global Game Changer," NPR, January 5, 2022, http://npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2022/01/05/1070046189/a-texas-team -comes-up-with-a-covid-vaccine-that-could-be-a-global-game-changer.
- 119. CNN Philippines Staff, "Duterte Admits U.S. Vaccine Donations Persuaded Him to Cancel VFA Termination," CNN Philippines, August 3, 2021, http://cnn.ph/news/2021 /8/3/Duterte-US-vaccine-donations-cancelation-of-VFA-termination.html; Ethan Knecht, "Lessons From Paraguay and Guyana's Brushes With Chinese Vaccine Diplomacy," Global Americans, May 11, 2021, http://theglobalamericans.org/2021/05 /lessons-from-paraguay-and-guyanas-brushes-with-chinese-vaccine-diplomacy.
- 120. Shibani Mahtani, "Harris, in Vietnam, Gets a Dose of China's Challenge to the U.S." Washington Post, August 25, 2021, http://washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific /kamala-harris-vietnam-china-coronavirus/2021/08/25/77e51efa-0564-11ec-b3c4 -c462b1edcfc8\_story.html.
- 121. David P. Fidler, "A New Era in U.S. Global Health Leadership?" Think Global Health, June 3, 2021, http://thinkglobalhealth.org/article/new-era-us-global-health-leadership.
- 122. Thomas J. Bollyky and Yanzhong Huang, "The Right Way to Investigate the Origins of COVID-19," *Foreign Affairs*, August 12, 2011, http://foreignaffairs.com/articles/china /2021-08-12/right-way-investigate-origins-covid-19.
- 123. David M. Morens, et al., "The Origins of COVID-19 and Why It Matters," *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 103, no. 3 (2020): 955–959, available at: http://ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7470595.
- 124. Helen Davidson, "Chinese Media in Fake News Claims Over Swiss Scientist Critical of US," *Guardian*, August 11, 2021, http://theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/11 /chinese-media-fake-news-claims-swiss-scientist-wilson-edwards-critical-of-us.

- 125. Yanzhong Huang, "The Myth of Authoritarian Superiority: China's Response to Covid-19 Revisited," *China Leadership Monitor*, June 1, 2021, http://prcleader.org/yanzhong-huang.
- 126. Robin Wright, "The World Likes Biden But Doubts the U.S. Can Reclaim Global Leadership," *New Yorker*, February 5, 2021, http://newyorker.com/news/our-columnists /the-world-likes-biden-but-doubts-the-us-can-reclaim-global-leadership.

## ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Yanzhong Huang is a senior fellow for global health at the Council on Foreign Relations, where he directs the Global Health Governance roundtable series. He is also a professor and the director for global health studies at Seton Hall University's School of Diplomacy and International Relations. He frequently testifies before congressional committees and regularly consults major media outlets, the private sector, and governmental and nongovernmental organizations on global health issues and China. He is an expert advisor to the Commission on Strengthening America's Health Security at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, where he co-chairs the Working Group on U.S.-China Cooperation on Health Security. He is the founding editor of Global Health Governance: The Scholarly Journal for the New Health Security Paradigm and the author of Toxic Politics: China's Environmental Health Crisis and Its Challenge to the Chinese State (Cambridge, 2020) and Governing Health in Contemporary China (Routledge, 2013). He has written extensively on China and global health in outlets including Foreign Affairs, Foreign Policy, the New York Times, and the Washington Post. In 2006, he coauthored the first scholarly article that systematically examined China's soft power. In 2012, Inside Jersey magazine listed him as one of the "20 Brainiest People in New Jersey." He obtained his BA and MA from Fudan University and his PhD from the University of Chicago.

## ADVISORY COMMITTEE The COVID-19 Pandemic and China's Global Leadership

**Thomas J. Bollyky,** *ex officio Council on Foreign Relations* 

**Luciana Borio,** *ex officio Council on Foreign Relations* 

Mary Brown Bullock Agnes Scott College

**Elizabeth C. Economy,** *ex officio Council on Foreign Relations* 

Andrew S. Erickson U.S. Naval War College

**David P. Fidler,** *ex* officio Council on Foreign Relations

Daniel B. Gilmer Pfizer, Inc.

**Bonnie S. Glaser** German Marshall Fund of the United States **Gigi Kwik Gronvall** Johns Hopkins University

Vin Gupta Amazon.com

Margaret (Peggy) Hamburg National Academy of Medicine

**Miles Kahler,** *ex officio Council on Foreign Relations* 

**Joan Kaufman** Schwarzman Scholars

**Scott Kennedy** Center for Strategic and International Studies

**Aynne E. Kokas** University of Virginia

**Jimmy Kolker** U.S. Ambassador (retired)

This report reflects the judgments and recommendations of the author. It does not necessarily represent the views of members of the advisory committee, whose involvement should in no way be interpreted as an endorsement of the report by either themselves or the organizations with which they are affiliated. **Cheng Li** The Brookings Institution

**Evan S. Medeiros** Georgetown University

**J. Stephen Morrison** Center for Strategic and International Studies

**Andrew J. Nathan** *Columbia University*  **Jennifer Nuzzo,** *ex officio Council on Foreign Relations* 

**Stewart M. Patrick**, *ex officio Council on Foreign Relations* 

Jessica C. Weiss Cornell University

Cover photo: Venezuelan workers wearing protective face masks and suits unload humanitarian aid supplies from China at the Simon Bolivar International Airport in La Guaira, Venezuela, on March 30, 2020. (Matias Delacroix/AP Photo)

Council on Foreign Relations *cfr.org* 

58 East 68th Street New York, NY 10065 tel 212.434.9400 1777 F Street, NW Washington, DC 20006 tel 202.509.8400